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Altham Parish Council – Minutes

	


Minutes of the Altham Parish Council Meeting held on:

Monday 31st July, 2023, 7.00 pm,
at the Council Offices, Media House, Burnley Road, Altham.  

Present:
Parish Councillor John Halstead (in the Chair) & Parish Councillors, Dexter Stubbs, Joe Threlfall, Helen Hummerston and Jon Chadwick.
In attendance:
The APC Clerk

Residents:

Miles Parkinson was also in attendance at the meeting.

A031: Housekeeping
The Chair welcomed everyone and thanked everyone for attending. He provided attendees with the relevant housekeeping information. 
A032: Apologies for Absence
Apologies for absence with a valid reason had been submitted in advance by Councillor Rennie Pinder and Councillor David Murray. 
The Chair said that Councillor Rennie Pinder had spoken to Miles Parkinson with regard to him acting as an adviser to Altham Parish Council, due to his knowledge and expertise of working with councils.

Resolved - (1) That Altham Parish Council invite Miles Parkinson as an adviser 
with capacity to speak at meetings but without voting rights. Proposed by 

Councillor Threlfall and seconded by Councillor Stubbs.

A033: Declarations of Interest
None
A034: Minutes from the Last Meeting
The minutes of the APC meeting held on the 26th June 2023 were attached to the agenda and submitted for approval. 
Resolved - (2) That the minutes of the APC meeting held on the 26th May 2023 be 
approved as a correct record. Proposed by Councillor Stubbs and seconded by 
Councillor Threlfall
A035: Matters arising from the Last Minutes (not listed on the agenda)
Jane Ellis gave us a date of 11th September for councillor training, at 5.30pm at our office.
Councillor Pinder spoke to Simon Prideaux about the Altham Business Park development plans and asked if they will hold a public meeting about it, either at Accrington Stanley or at our office. Simon said he should know more in a few weeks and will update us then. HBC, LCC and British Telecom have all claimed that it is not their responsibility. We still need to contact LCC again to arrange an onsite meeting. 

Action: Councillor Pinder will arrange an onsite meeting with LCC.
Councillor Murray took photographs of the hole outside his home. Everyone we contacted has denied responsibility. An engineer came out. We suggested a cone or a cover, but that hasn’t happened.
Action: We will request an on-site meeting with LCC.
We still need a shared drive. Google Drive or Google Dropbox has been suggested. 

Action: The Clerk and Councillor Murray are looking at this.
A036: Chairman’s Action
None
A037: Public Participation
No members of the public were in attendance at the meeting.

A038: Correspondence

None
A039: Finance
The Clerk went through the transactions since the last meeting. We have had a couple of large payments to make, one was for this year’s office rental, which has increased, plus the van insurance.
A040: Updates on:
A- Road Safety (Spids) Repair(s)
We received 3 Spids from Ribble Valley Council. They’ve been programmed and are ready. We had a a letter from their solicitor asking for an SLA. We don’t have one so we need to meet him to sort it out. 
We purchased a mirror but the bracket size is too small to fit around the poles. Last week, a vehicle pulled out of the business park and went down the side of another vehicle causing a mess. Councillor Pinder waved a police van down as 2 cars were racing each other. This is why we need a mirror.
B- Moorfield Industrial Estate
We have a meeting booked with Simon Prideaux on 13th September.
C- Crime Figures
There were 14 incidents in total in May, inc. 2 anti-social, 3 criminal damage and arson, 4 violence and sexual, 1 weapon possession, 1 burglary and 3 vehicle crime.
D- Allotments (Livingstone Road and Cromac Terrace) (Allotment Officer update)
As Councillor Stubbs is getting increasingly busy with SPID work, Councillor Hummerston has agreed to become our Allotment Officer. There’ll be a transition period before our next meeting. Councillor Stubbs gave the key for the middle gate to the Chair. We’ve tried unsuccessfully to get copies cut but do need them as one of our tenants is currently without a key and it is our responsibility to provide one. Altham Parish Council would like to thank Councillor Stubbs for all his hard work on the allotments and Councillor Hummerston for agreeing to take on the role.  
Action: The Chair (Councillor Halstead) will obtain copies of the allotment key. 

Action: The Clerk will send the database to Councillor Hummerston and, once the handover is completed, will make the relevant contact changes on the website.
E- Grass cutting
Grass cutting is ongoing. No current issues. 
A041 Clerk’s Report

Our accounts have not been audited yet by the External Auditor. 
A042: Planning Applications
11/23/0265 – coach house, rebuild and development – we have no objections. We welcome the applicants to the Parish. Any support in the greening of the village is always welcome and we wish them well with the venture and hope they become involved with the Parish and support where they can. 
Action: The Clerk will inform the Planning Department that we have no objections
The proposed children’s home at Beech Crescent went to appeal and the objection was overturned. Councillor Hummerston said there are 6 children living there. Only 1 resident received a letter about it. Parking could become difficult. Councillor Stubbs asked if Highways had a say. Councillor Hummerston said yes, they’ve been to look at the area. Councillor Chadwick has a house near him with similar usage but with only 2 children, and there have been incidents such as intimidation, with 3 reports put in to Ofsted and the police. Photographic evidence of issues may be needed. Miles Parkinson said councils no longer run these homes. Private companies own them and they are profit-focussed. Lancashire has a high proportion of such houses as housing is less expensive than in other counties. Lancashire County Council didn’t object to the original planning application but it doesn’t really affect them.
A043 Event(s) Update

The 140th anniversary of the Moorfield Colliery explosion is in November and we will recognise this and said any suggestions are welcome. Whatever we do, it will need to involve the church. 
A044: Any Other Late Business
The Chair, Councillor Pinder and Miles Parkinson attended 2 meetings re the extra £5k precept to be paid to us by HBC for Spid work. HBC asked us how we’ll spend it. They have backplates and we’ve done Spid work for them before and will carry on until the £5k is used up. We’ve agreed to cover 20 of their 27 sites and they are deciding which ones.
We met with Peter Britcliffe and Marlene Haworth re possible funding (up to £5k) for tidying up the area between Accrington Stanley Football Club and our allotments. It was done a few years ago by Malcolm Pritchard but needs doing again. Councillor Stubbs asked if we’d got any further with the water around the entrance caused by blocked drains. The Chair said nothing has been done. It’s under LCC’s remit. 
We met with an LCC representative from the Whalley depot re the road closure on 6th–14th August, who gave us some information about road closing procedures and tarmac laying and said that he will be onsite every day. They have done a mailshot to all residents. There will be access for residents and local businesses. As soon as they can open the top roundabout, they will do so. 
Date(s) and Time of Next Meeting
The next Council meeting will be held on Tuesday, 19th September, at 7.00 pm (note: this was originally 18th but has been changed).
Signed:
…………………………….………………….

Date:
……………………………………………………….

Chair of the meeting

at which the minutes were confirmed.
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